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 Staff Report 
Date: August 23, 2023 

To: Devens Enterprise Commission 

From: Neil Angus, DEC Director 

RE: 34 Walnut Request for Certificate of Hardship for Roof Replacement 

 
Owner/App.: Ken Ashe 
Location:  34 Walnut Street, Devens, MA  
Zoning:  Residential I and Devens Historic District  
 
Proposed Project: The owner of 34 Walnut street is looking to repair their existing roof.  The structure is a 1950’s 
ranch built by the military and is located within the Devens Historic District.  The existing roof is tar and gravel which 
was a common roof treatment for relatively flat/low-pitch roofs at the time.  Today there are very few contractors that 
will install new tar and gravel roofs.  An alternative treatment is an EPDM rubber roof that is more durable.  As the 
property is within the Devens Historic District, any alteration to homes within the district must be reviewed by the 
Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC) and the Programmatic Agreement between the Army and MHC.  
MHC has reviewed past requests from other ranch homeowners and determined that the EPDM rubber roof (black 
or white) is an acceptable alternative material to the tar and gravel roof.  There are 10 of these ranches along 
Walnut Street and to date, six (6) of the 10 ranches have replaced their tar and gravel roofs with an EPDM rubber 
roof. 

 
 
The owner of 34 Walnut (area circled in green in the picture above) is requesting to replace the existing tar and 
gravel roof with asphalt shingles.  In accordance with the Historic District Regulations, he submitted a Project 
Notification Form to MHC in October of 2022 and MHC determined that such a modification would have “an adverse 
effect“ on the Devens Historic District.  The letter goes on to state that Fort Devens was planned and constructed 
with certain building types that contribute to its uniformity as a planned development.  The letter also states that 
“…asphalt shingles are not designed to be installed on low-pitch roofs.  On a lower slope roof, asphalt shingles may 
collect water beneath the shingles.  Low sloped asphalt shingle roofs are susceptible to wind-driven rains, leaks and 
ice dams.”  Staff also reviewed this request with our Building Commissioner who stated that from a purely building 
code perspective, while shallow roofs CAN be shingled, it is not advisable. The MA building code states asphalt 
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shingles shall be installed as per manufacturers specifications. These specifications usually require spacing 
between rows to be decreased and weather and ice shield is needed over the entire roof.  Like MHC, the DEC 
Building Commissioner stated that the low pitch can result in reduced life expectancy and a greater susceptibility to 
ice dam back ups. He also mentioned that most installers and manufacturers do not warranty their shingles on a 
pitch of 3/12.  So durability is an important consideration. 

The owner subsequently submitted a follow-up letter with supporting information to MHC on July 12, 2023, referring 
to the Historic Preservation Plan and the fact that reuse of these ranch structures may need significant alterations to 
be adaptively reused – but the Plan does not go into any detail on these structures – instead, it focuses on the two-
story officers housing along Elm and Walnut which were built during an earlier period in the 1930’s.  As the ranches 
were built in the 1950’s and are a completely different style of architecture, the preservation Plan details do not apply 
to these units.  The owner also included photographs of the existing ranches with rubber roofs and a simulated 
asphalt shingle roof, comparing them with the Officers housing across the street which have asphalt shingles.  While 
this would be convincing if the ranches had steeper pitched roofs similar to the officers housing, they are two totally 
different architectural styles within the Devens Historic District so they need to be reviewed separately.  The low-
pitch of the ranch roofs required a different roofing material treatment due to their structure – hence the original tar 
and gravel roof.  They were not designed to match the officers housing.  MHC subsequently responded on August 
11, 2023 re-iterating the low-pitch roof as a character defining feature of this style and the need for uniformity, but 
referred comments to the DEC. 

Request for Certificate of Hardship:  974 CMR 7.07(3) allows the DEC to make an exception to the Historic 
District requirements and issue a Certificate of Hardship if a project involves substantial hardship, financial or 
otherwise, as long as it does not affect the historic district generally.  Under Article X, Section D of the Devens 
Bylaws, the DEC shall consider: 

a. historical and architectural value and significance of the building or structure;
b. the general design arrangement, texture, material, and color of the features involved in the proposed work; and
c. the relation of the proposed work to the surrounding area.

There is no doubt that the rubber roof option has a higher first-cost than shingles and economics is certainly a factor 
for consideration, but it is not the only factor.  Durability, longevity, and consistency are important considerations, as 
is precedent (the relation of the work to the surrounding area).  Other ranch owners have proposed replacing their 
tar and gravel roofs with asphalt shingles and MHC and the DEC have not allowed this because the shingles on 
these low-sloped roofs are not as durable (potentially leading to premature failure or structural damage) and their 
appearance is inconsistent with the design of the ranches in this district.  

Staff has reviewed this request with our Peer Review Historic Consultants at The Public Archaeology Laboratory, 
Inc., (PAL).  They are very familiar with the Devens Historic District as they were involved in inventorying the district 
for nomination to the National Register of Historic Places.  They agreed with MHC that asphalt shingles would be 
inconsistent with the uniformity of the ranch homes in this district, and they share the concerns about wind-driven 
rains, leaks and ice dams that could pre-maturely compromise these structures.  

Summary/Recommended Action:  The building elements, including the roof materials, contribute to the uniformity of 
Fort Devens as a historic planned development.  MHC has determined that asphalt shingles would have an “adverse 
effect”.  EPDM roofs are an approved alternative roof treatment.  Asphalt shingles would be considered lower-quality 
materials for this type of installation because they pose a greater risk of water damage.  There are funding and grant 
opportunities available to help defray the increased costs of an EPDM roof.  Staff has provided the owner some state 
and local resources and offered to connect the owner with our affordable housing monitoring team to help support his 
efforts to maintain his home consistent with the other ranches on Walnut. 

Since both MHC and the DEC Building Commissioner have concerns about shingles on this low-pitch roof, and the fact 
that the DEC’s Historic Peer Review Consultants agree that shingles would not be consistent with the uniformity of 
these specific ranches (and have previously not been allowed by MHC), Staff would recommend the Commission deny 
the request for a Certificate of Hardship.  Staff is happy to continue assisting the homeowner in seeking financial or 
other support for the viable alternative of a EPDM rubber roof through our affordable housing monitor.   

Attachments:  -Request package from Ken Ashe 
-MassHistoric Review Letter dated August 11, 2023 
-DEC Historic Consultant Peer Review Letter dated August 24, 2023 













































 

 

 

 

 

 

August 24, 2023 

 

 

Neil Angus 

Director/Land Use Administrator 

Devens Enterprise Commission 

33 Andrews Parkway 

Devens, MA 04134 

 

 

Re:  Devens Development/Devens Enterprise Commission 

Historic Review #4 – 34 Walnut Street 

 PAL #3421.03 

 

Dear Mr. Angus: 

 

The Public Archaeology Laboratory, Inc. (PAL) has received and reviewed information provided 

by the Devens Enterprise Commission (Commission) regarding owner-proposed work at 34 

Walnut Street. We reviewed the following supporting documents provided by the Commission 

consisting of the following: 

 

• Letter from Kenneth Ashe to Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC) dated July 2, 

2023, including contractor roofing proposals, photographs, pages from the Devens 

Developer Informational Guide and Rules and Regulations annotated by Mr. Ashe, and 

three letters from abutters 

• Letter from MHC to Kenneth Ashe dated October 13, 2022 

• Information provided by the Commission 

 

Project Understanding 

 

The owner of 34 Walnut Street, Mr. Ashe, a 20-year resident, submitted a proposal to replace the 

roof cladding on his house to the Commission and MHC in Fall 2022. The MHC response letter 

of October 13, 2022, states that the proposal to replace existing tar and gravel with Owens Corning 

asphalt shingles would have an adverse effect on the historic district. Furthermore, asphalt shingles 

are not advisable on a low-pitch roof slope due to potential for water and ice infiltration. Instead, 

MHC prefers a rubber, EPDM, or PVC membrane be used, which would have no adverse effect 

on the historic district.
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Mr. Ashe’s follow up letter to MHC of July 2, 2023, states that he was unable to find a tar and 

gravel contractor and that six contractors confirmed that the roof pitch meets minimum Code 

requirements, thus enabling installation of light gray asphalt shingles, which would match those 

on the two-story Georgian- and Tudor Revival-style house, in line with the visual compatibility 

goal in the Protection District Design Standards and Guidelines. Mr. Ashe also notes that the 

quoted cost of membrane is about twice that of shingles, which is a factor in the larger context of 

needed home maintenance. The abutters’ letters support the use of asphalt shingles. 

 

Authority, Jurisdiction, Regulations, and Guidelines 

 

34 Walnut Street is a one-story brick house within the Devens Historic District, listed in the 

National Register of Historic Places and the State Register of Historic Places in 1993, and 

established as a Local Historic District in 1994, as shown on a map dated September 10, 2002. The 

Commission reviews and issues Certificates of Appropriateness, Certificates of Non-applicability, 

or Certificates of Hardship for building alterations or new construction to all structures within the 

historic district. This review is required and outlined in the Programmatic Agreement among the 

United States Army and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The review process is outlined in 

974 CMR 7.00 Devens Enterprise Commission Historic District regulations. 34 Walnut Street is 

within the Elm & Walnut Streets Architectural Protection District and subject to Certificate of 

Appropriateness review within the Fort Devens Local Historic District. They are listed with the 

National Register of Historic Places as non-contributing buildings within the Fort Devens Historic 

District and are located within, but not included for review in the Elm & Walnut Streets 

Architectural Protection District Design Guidelines (2012:section 6, page 34) (Developer 

Informational Guide, Devens Housing Redevelopment, Devens Historic District Residential 

Design Standards and Guidelines, Revised 6-22-2012. R.E. Dineen Architects & Planners, Inc.). 

 

Comments and Recommendations 

 

The MHC letter states that replacement of the existing roof tar and gravel cladding with asphalt 

shingles would have an “adverse effect” (950 CMR 71.05(a) and 950 CMR.71.07(2)(b)(3) on the 

Fort Devens Historic District. The adverse effect would occur in two areas of concern. 

 

34 Walnut Street in the Devens Historic District is among a group of 10 uniform single-family 

houses constructed in 1957–1958 that form an architecturally cohesive grouping, and hold a visual 

place in the Devens Historic District streetscapes. All are one-story, Ranch-style, brick buildings 

with low-slope gable roofs having a pitch of approximately 2:12. A roof is a prominent building 

feature in terms of its visual presence and in identifying its style. A noticeable change to any of 

these buildings would have an effect on the individual building, the uniformity of the grouping, 

and on the district. 

 

One of the character-defining features of these mid-20th-century Ranch-style buildings is a low-

pitch gable roof originally clad in tar and gravel, typical of the period. The National Park Service 

Preservation Briefs 4, Roofing for Historic Buildings  
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(https://www.nps.gov/orgs/1739/upload/preservation-brief-04-roofing.pdf)  

acknowledges that while in some cases there may be valid reasons for replacement of roof cladding 

with a material other than the original, that “the decision to use an alternative material should be 

weighed carefully against the primary concern to keep the historic character of the building” and 

that “if the roof is readily visible, the alternative material should match as closely as possible the 

scale, texture, and coloration of the historic roofing material.” The light gray asphalt shingles 

proposed lack the continuous surface texture of a rolled roofing and are lighter in color.  

 

The MHC letter states that asphalt shingles are not designed to be installed on low pitch roofs as 

they may collect water beneath the shingles and are susceptible to wind-driven rain, leaks and ice 

dams. The Devens Development Building Official concurs with this information. The introduction 

of an exterior cladding that has the potential to allow moisture infiltration is not a recommended 

treatment for historic buildings. 

 

The MHC letter states that replacing the existing roofing material with the synthetic rubber 

membrane EPDM (ethylene propylene diene monomer) is the preferable option and would have 

no adverse effect. EPDM provides protection from moisture infiltration, has a continuous surface 

texture and color, and is widely considered an acceptable replacement for tar and gravel.  

 

Four of the 10 buildings in the Ranch-style group have tar and gravel roofs. The other six buildings 

have replacement EPDM membrane roofs that were reviewed and approved by DEC, which sets a 

precedent for review.  

 

For these reasons, the review concludes and recommends that the Commission require that roofing 

replacement at 34 Walnut Street be EPDM, as preferred by MHC, to result in no adverse effect to 

the Fort Devens Historic District. 

 
If the Commission or Nitsch Engineering have any questions, please let me know. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

Virginia H. Adams 

Senior Architectural Historian 

 

Cc: Jennifer Johnson, Nitsch Engineering, via email 

 

https://www.nps.gov/orgs/1739/upload/preservation-brief-04-roofing.pdf



